
52 

12 CFR Ch. XII (1–1–12 Edition) § 1203.3 

the reasonable cost of any study, anal-
ysis, engineering report, or test, which 
the agency finds necessary for the 
preparation of the eligible party’s case. 

FHFA means the Federal Housing Fi-
nance Agency. 

Final disposition date means the date 
on which a decision or order disposing 
of the merits of the adversary adjudica-
tion or any other complete resolution 
of the adversary adjudication, such as 
a settlement or voluntary dismissal, 
becomes final and unappealable, both 
within the agency and to the courts. 

Party means an individual, partner-
ship, corporation, association, or pub-
lic or private organization that is 
named or admitted as a party, that is 
admitted as a party for limited pur-
poses, or that is properly seeking and 
entitled as of right to be admitted as a 
party in an adversary adjudication. 

Position of FHFA means the position 
taken by FHFA in the adversary adju-
dication, including the action or fail-
ure to act by FHFA upon which the ad-
versary adjudication was based. 

§ 1203.3 Eligible parties. 

(a) To be eligible for an award of fees 
and other expenses under the Equal Ac-
cess to Justice Act, the applicant must 
show that it meets all conditions of eli-
gibility set out in this paragraph and 
has complied with all the requirements 
in Subpart B of this part. The appli-
cant must also be a party to the adver-
sary adjudication for which it seeks an 
award. 

(b) To be eligible for an award of fees 
and other expenses for prevailing par-
ties, a party must be one of the fol-
lowing: 

(1) An individual who has a net worth 
of not more than $2 million; 

(2) The sole owner of an unincor-
porated business who has a net worth 
of not more than $7 million, including 
both personal and business interest, 
and not more than 500 employees; how-
ever, a party who owns an unincor-
porated business will be considered to 
be an ‘‘individual’’ rather than the 
‘‘sole owner of an unincorporated busi-
ness’’ if the issues on which the party 
prevails are related primarily to per-
sonal interests rather than to business 
interests; 

(3) A charitable or other tax-exempt 
organization described in section 
501(c)(3) of the Internal Revenue Code, 
26 U.S.C. 501(c)(3), with not more than 
500 employees; 

(4) A cooperative association as de-
fined in section 15(a) of the Agricul-
tural Marketing Act, 12 U.S.C. 1141j(a), 
with not more than 500 employees; 

(5) Any other partnership, corpora-
tion, association, unit of local govern-
ment, or organization that has a net 
worth of not more than $7 million and 
not more than 500 employees; or 

(6) For the purposes of an application 
filed pursuant to 5 U.S.C. 504(a)(4), a 
small entity as defined in 5 U.S.C. 601. 

(c) For purposes of eligibility under 
this section: 

(1) The employees of a party must in-
clude all persons who regularly per-
form services for remuneration for the 
party, under the party’s direction and 
control. Part-time employees must be 
included on a proportional basis. 

(2) The net worth and number of em-
ployees of the party and its affiliates 
must be aggregated to determine eligi-
bility. 

(3) The net worth and number of em-
ployees of a party will be determined 
as of the date the underlying adversary 
adjudication was initiated. 

(4) A party that participates in an ad-
versary adjudication primarily on be-
half of one or more entities that would 
be ineligible for an award is not itself 
eligible for an award. 

§ 1203.4 Standards for awards. 
(a) An eligible party that files an ap-

plication for award of fees and other 
expenses in accordance with this part 
will receive an award of fees and other 
expenses related to defending against a 
demand of FHFA if the demand was in 
excess of the decision in the underlying 
adversary adjudication and was unrea-
sonable when compared with the deci-
sion under the facts and circumstances 
of the case, unless the party has com-
mitted a willful violation of law or oth-
erwise acted in bad faith, or unless spe-
cial circumstances make an award un-
just. The burden of proof that the de-
mand of FHFA was substantially in ex-
cess of the decision and is unreasonable 
when compared with the decision is on 
the eligible party. 
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